
line with P r e s i d e n t  B i d e n ’ s  Executive Order on Use of Project Labor Agreements For Federal Construction Projects—
requiring every prime contractor and subcontractor to engage in negotiation or agree to project labor agreements (PLAs) on direct federal construction projects valued at $35 million or more. This Final Rule (PLA mandate) repeals and 
replaces the Obama-Biden Administration’s 2009 PLA E.O (

E.O. 13502)—
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• Threshold – Increases the applicable project threshold from $25 to $35 million. However, the Final Rule allows for 
agencies to require PLAs to projects below the $35 million threshold.  

• Mandate – The Final Rule departs from the Obama E.O. by changing “May” to “’Shall [… unless an exception 
applies.]” for federal agencies to use a PLA. 

• Flow Down Requirements - The Final Rule text requires all subcontractors to become a party to the PLA negotiated 
by the prime contractor. “The final rule permits the submittal of PLAs with an offer, prior to award, or after award. 
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